

WEST BRIDGEWATER PLANNING BOARD
3/4/15
PRESENT: H. Hurley, H. Anderson, G. Stetson, A. Kinahan and J. Noyes
ABSENT: None
The meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m.  
1.   B. C. Way: Bruce Pilling of Pilling Engineering was present. Also present were Carol St. George, Barbara St. George, Matt Ditrolio and Gary Hinchliffe.  Developer, Dennis Welch, was unable to attend due to a prior commitment. 
The abutters to the above property were informally notified that the Sanitary Disposal System for Lot 5 would be discussed at tonight’s meeting should they wish to attend.  The Board had briefly reviewed  this plan at the February 4th meeting, and as a result of their concerns, they invited Pilling Engineering to attend tonight's (postponed from 2/18/15) meeting to discuss their issues.

Mr. Pilling stated that he had met with the Conservation Commission last night, and as a result of that meeting, he plans to make some changes to the plans.  Mr. Hurley stated that the neighbors are very concerned with the drainage design and how it will impact their properties.  He noted that the Board wanted a plan to review well ahead of any construction for Lot 5.   Mr. Hurley explained that at their preliminary review the Board had several concerns with the proposed driveway. He gave Mr. Pilling a copy of the February 4th minutes which outlined their concerns. They are as follows:
1. No cross section on the plans,

2. Type of construction to be done,

3. An eight (8’) foot wide truck/trailer will never gain access,

4. Fire Engine will not be able to gain access,

5. Ambulance will not be able to gain access,

6. Slopes and Grading are not adequate,

7. Level shoulder not provided,
8. There is an eleven (11’) foot drop from the main road,

9. Access is not contained on the owner’s property; easements will be necessary,

10. The radius on the curves are not adequate for any vehicle,

11. Side slope stabilization needed,

12. Drainage water will “blow out” the slope at the end of the driveway,

13. Swale at bottom slope needed to contain drainage on site,

14. Twelve (12") inch RCP drain, end buried,

15. There is not enough room to allow another vehicle to pass, and

16. This roadway may create major safety issues.
Mr. Hurley noted that the driveway is only ten (10’) feet wide with a three to one (3-1) slope and a six to seven (6’-7’) foot drop.  He questioned whether Mr. Pilling had a program to plot the track of vehicles on the curve.  Mr. Pilling stated that he did not.  Mr. Hurley stated that the 
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Board wondered if he could even get a car down there. He noted that there is five (5’) feet on the inside, a radius of ten (10’) feet and a ten (10%) percent slope.  He noted that a car might make it, but if it slips…  He also noted that after two (2”) inches of fresh snow, his truck in two (2) wheel drive could barely even make it up to the main road which has the same six to seven (6-7%) percent slope as the proposed driveway. He noted that it would work in four (4) wheel drive but that most people don’t have that option.  Mr. Stetson stated that he tried it the next day with similar results.  He also noted that there is an eleven (11') foot drop from the main roadway.  Mr. Hurley stated that it might be okay for a car, but a Fire Truck, Ambulance, moving van or oil truck wouldn’t make it. Mr. Stetson noted that it is tough to make it, especially this winter.
Mr. Hurley noted that there are no cross sections and no shoulders on either side of the proposed driveway, and questioned if what they were proposing would be enough.  He also questioned why there was no leveling shoulder especially with a three to one (3-1) slope. Mr. Hurley also noted that access is not contained on their property and they would need an easement.  Mr. Hurley stated that they will also need approval from the Zoning Board of Appeals for a hardship variance.  He noted that, as this is a new subdivision, they couldn’t even make an argument since it is a self imposed hardship.  He also noted that, as the town would eventually take over the drainage maintenance they would need to have access to it.  Mr. Pilling stated that he was aware of all of this. Mr. Pilling stated that he had talked with the Conservation Commission and would put in a small swale; three foot wide and one half foot deep (3’x1/2’) to pick up the water at the corner of Lot 5 and add siltration controls down to the wall.  Mr. Pilling stated that he would look at addressing the slope and try to stabilize it.  Mr. Hurley stated that he was afraid that the slope at the end of the driveway would get “blown out.” He questioned whether Mr. Pilling had something to hold or control the water there. Mr. Pilling stated that he would take a look at it.  He noted he would rather pitch it down the road and “take it and break it.” He also suggested that they could riprap it or dissipate it.  He also stated that he might be able to use a twelve (12”) inch drain to collect and funnel it.  Mr. Hurley stated that this would take care of the neighboring properties. Mr. Hurley stated that the Board would need the details on that.
Mr. Hurley stated that there was concern that there was no room for vehicles to pass. Mr. Pilling questioned whether he could put a shoulder over the pipe, flatten it out and make it wide enough to use it for passage.  Mr. Hurley suggested that he might want to move the entire driveway over. He also noted that if the town had to get in there to maintain the drainage, they didn’t want to have to redo the driveway.  Mr. Noyes stated that it is much too close and would probably dig up the driveway anyways.  Mr. Hurley stated that this driveway is still a safety concern.  Mr. Pilling questioned whether moving the pipe over would be allowed.  Mr. Hurley stated that as long as the future property owner agreed to it.  Mr. Stetson voiced his concern that it would be very difficult to get heavy equipment down that driveway and suggested a shared driveway.  Several possible options were discussed.  Mr. Hurley agreed that if it could be a shared driveway, it would be a much better solution.  Mr. Pilling stated that he would review the possibilities to see which option would work best. Mr. Hurley reminded Mr. Pilling that it was important to protect the neighboring properties. 
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Mr. Pilling stated that he would investigate the ZBA variance possibility. Mr. Hurley noted that the Building Inspector could make the call as the zoning enforcement officer, but his decision could be challenged.  He stated that it is not the Planning Board’s call.  Mr. Stetson stated that the driveway will be longer than a lot of the Town streets. Mr. Hurley agreed and noted that it would be forty to fifty (40’-50’) feet longer than B. C. Way.  Mr. Stetson stated that he was also concerned that a snow plow wouldn’t be able to make it, and that this is the kind of winter that will cause problems.  Ms. Barbara St. George questioned where they were planning to put the snow.  Mr. Stetson jokingly stated that it would be in “her yard.”  She stated that this is also what she is afraid of.
Mr. Hurley reminded everyone that the Board had concerns with this subdivision and Lot right from the beginning.  Mr. Stetson stated that this was why the bylaws were changed.  Mr. Hurley briefly reviewed the original plans that were drawn by Silva Engineering.  The Board was in agreement that these lots should never have been “jammed” in so close together and so close to the abutting properties.   
Mr. Pilling stated that he would take all of the Board’s comments and the Conservation Commission’s concerns and try to put something together to address all of the issues.  He stated that he was scheduled to go back to them in two (2) weeks. Mr. Hurley asked if they had any more concerns or issues.  Mr. Pilling stated that they did not, just the swale and drainage.  Mr. Pilling asked if he could come back to the Planning Board the same week, in case he had further questions or ideas.  Mr. Hurley stated that he would like Mr. Pilling to address everything before he comes back to this Board.  Mr. Kinahan suggested that two (2) weeks is a good idea. It was suggested that it be kept on the agenda in case he does need to get clarification on anything.  The Board members agreed.

Mr. Hurley reminded Mr. Pilling that he needs to demonstrate that normal sized vehicles (Fire Engine, Ambulance, UPS truck, delivery truck, moving van, etc) would have access; that it would be a safe roadway, and that no drainage or erosion onto neighbor’s properties would occur.  He suggested that Mr. Pilling would need to put something together to show safe access and that there will be no ramifications to the neighbors.
Mr. Hinchliffe stated that, as an abutter, he wanted to go on the record that his main concern is that there is not physically enough room to construct this subdivision as planned.   

2.   405 West Street/5 & 9 Vit’s Way:  Azu Etoniru of E.T. Engineering was present.
Mr. Etoniru stated that he was here to request a special permit and site plan review for the above properties.  He noted that the plans have not been formally submitted yet because he had a leaky roof at his business and would have to go to Staples in the morning to have copies made of the plans.  Mr. Etoniru stated that the purpose of the first plan is for an indoor truck repair business and self contained vehicle washing facility.  Mr. Etoniru noted that the plans show the existing floor layout as well as the proposed layout.  Mr. Hurley questioned if this would be a "show room."  Mr. Etoniru stated that it would.  He stated that there would be two (2) lifts to be used for 
vehicle repair.  Mr. Etoniru noted that there would be a ten thousand (10,000) gallon alarmed 
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holding tank, which will require approval by the Department of Environmental Protection (DEP),

and not by the Board of Health.  He stated that the operation and maintenance protocol was also noted on the plans. Mr. Hurley questioned whether they would recycle the water.  Mr. Etoniru stated that they had planned to but would use fresh water instead because using recycled water is much too expensive.  He also stated that he would include a three (3) page report with an annual monitoring procedure.  
Mr. Etoniru stated that the second plan is for a parking layout to be contained on #5 and #9 Vit’s Way. He stated that it shows “parking stalls” for bumper to bumper parking.  It was noted that the green area surrounding the perimeter of the lots would consist of a trench with recharge underneath and a swale on top of it for proper drainage.  It was also noted that he would force a “crown” in the middle to direct the runoff to the trench and swale.  It was noted that this would be a “dead storage parking depot” and these vehicles would be distributed to other Enterprise Rental businesses.  

Mr. Hurley stated that he did not want to move forward until the actual plan is formally submitted to the Town Clerk.  Mr. Hurley reminded everyone that each of these properties is in the Water Resource Protection District and would both require a Special Permit and site plan review. A copy of the plans will be forwarded to the Boards’ Engineer, Renwick Chapman, to review for content and compliance with the town regulations.  Mr. Hurley stated that in the interest of time they could schedule a public hearing.  A brief discussion was held regarding the time line for publication and abutter notification.

A Public Hearing will be held on April 1, 2015 at 7:30 p.m. in the Town Hall conference room.  Notices will be published in the Enterprise newspaper on March 17 and March 24, 2015.

*Note:  As of Friday, March 6th no plans had been submitted.

3.   Schedule of Completion:
After the meeting on January 21, 2015 the Board had sent out requests to the active subdivision proponents to submit a schedule of completion at their earliest convenience.  It was noted for the record that the only one received was from James Shalek for Woodrow Estates/Sunset Avenue Extension.  There has been no response from the developers for B.C. Way, Meadow Spring Drive, Bresciani Estates or West Meadow Estates.

4.   FY16 Revised Budget/Capital Budget:
The Board reviewed the revised FY16 budget requests.  It was noted that the change was due to the settlement of the clerical union contract.  The Board also received the Capital Budget forms, but agreed that they have no items to include. The revised operating budget was approved and will be forwarded to the Board of Selectmen and Finance Committee for their review.   
5.   Copy Machine: 

Still no copy machine…  It was noted for the record that the Board again needed to make copies at tonight’s meeting and was unable to do so.  The Board remains hopeful that one will be installed, as expected, sometime soon.
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6.   Meadow Spring Drive: 
The Board noted that the deeds and conveyances for the roadway and easements for the above subdivision still have not been submitted, reviewed or approved for this subdivision. The last time the Board met with Mr. Donato he stated that his attorney, Ron Whitney, was preparing the deeds, conveyance documents, and roadway easements and would submit them as soon as they were done.  Mr. Hurley had noted that once all of the paperwork was in order, the Board would schedule a public hearing to release the surety. They would then forward the plans to the Board of Selectmen for street acceptance at the next town meeting; sometime in 2015.  Mr. Donato had assured the Board that he would make sure that everything was submitted as soon as possible.  It was noted for the record that the above documents have still not been submitted.



7.    MAIL:
Bridgewater Planning Board public hearing 2/19/15, re: site plan, Mill/Plymouth, approved.

Bridgewater Planning Board public hearing 3/16/15, re: site plans (2), Elm Street.

Bridgewater Planning Board public hearing 3/16/15, re: special permit/site plan, 600 Bedford St.
E. Bridgewater ZBA public hearing 3/4/15, re: special permit to rebuild a church at 24 West St.
E. Bridgewater ZBA public hearing 3/4/15, re: special permit, 9 Wampanoag Way.
Raynham ZBA public hearing 2/4/15, re: special permit, 252 Britton St., granted w/conditions.

Raynham ZBA public hearing 2/4/14, re: sp/variance, 399 Locust St. granted w/conditions.

West Bridgewater ZBA public hearing 3/10/15, re: special permit/site plan, 401 Pleasant Street.

Bay State Roads winter 2014 newsletter.
Citizen Planner Training Collaborative 2015 conference schedule.

Expense Control report of 7/24/15.

Expense Ledger report of 7/24/15.

Retirement party invitation.

OCPC minutes of 12/3/14 and agenda for 2/25/15.
8.    A Motion (HA) was made to pay the Town Bookbindery $113.48 to have the 2014 Minutes  

       bound.  Second (AK).  Vote: Unanimous.

9.    A Motion (AK) was made to pay the secretary payroll for the period ending 3/3/15.    
       Second (HA).  Vote:  Unanimous.
10.  The minutes of 2/18/15 were accepted and filed.
11.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:37 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted,

Donna M. Cotter,
Secretary
